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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 23 October  2017 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present :


Chairman:  
Cllr J  S Warne 
Vice Chairman: Cllr Kevin Wilkins 

Cllr I S Walters,  Cllr G Buckley, Cllr  M Russell, Cllr G Nurden,   Cllr J Warns, Cllr R Price, Cllr P Taylor

Parish Clerk: S Smyth

Cllr A Proctor (District and County Councillor – Brundall Ward)





	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman, advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.

The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2017-0149

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr J Mickelburgh (out of county), Cllr F Thorpe (out of County) and  Cllr G Abbott (out of county)

	

	2017-0150
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)
Cllr Nurden – Planning items relating to Broadland DC
	

	2017-0151
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

It was resolved by a majority decision with 1 abstention that the Minutes, as amended, of the Parish Council held on 25th September 2017 be approved.
	

	2017-0152

	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

2017-0139- The Clerk has been given a date to meet solicitors regarding Staithe Lane (31st October.

2017-0144 The Clerk has asked NCC Highways to hold the quote for the car park surfacing.
	

	2017-0153
	Public Participation

Next week Norfolk CC will be having their budget setting consultation. There will be a partial opening of the NDR on 10th November. PCSO’s are being replaced by 81 officers along with 15-16 backup staff. This measure is designed to tackle the more serious crime now occurring. In Broadland there are more officers being allocated. The GNLP is underway and the required housing of 18K is now being reduced to 7200 homes. The consultation is being planned between January  to March 2018. There is a feasibility exercise to see how bringing Broadland and S Norfolk working more closely together. The 2 major planning applications in Brundall appear to be going to Committee on 29th November. There is a problem with Highways England and NCC Highways statutory consultation criteria taking e.g. 6-8 movements per house per day. The Highways consultees do not regard more than 1 application in an area cumulatively. Virgin Media are a statutory undertaker for issued permits and are controlled as such. He is in touch with Joe Amos who is aware that the works undertaken are subject to a 2 year warranty period. Residents are urged to report any unsatisfactory works now. The Chairman added that re the traffic movements on Cucumber Lane roundabout lives could be lost before long either exiting or entering the villages of Blofield and Brundall.
Nicola Finch spoke about Brundall Primary School as she is Chair of Governors there. They have just received a Good rating from Ofsted. The Chairman congratulated all involved.

Ivan Block is new to the parish and referred to the website which may need to be overhauled. He urged the Council to consider a method whereby residents do not always have to go through the Clerk. (See Newton Flotman website as a good example). Marianne Gibbs spoke about the upcoming Brundall Memorial Hall EGM on 31st October and urged all to attend and vote. Derek Elms spoke about the election process and he referred all to the nomination papers on page 3 referring to the power to bar a Trustee from sitting on the Committee. The Chairman explained that organisations are entitled to nominate a Councillor to sit on the Trustee Committee. Only the elected Committee may determine the suitability of the candidate coming forward.
	

	2017-0154
	Chairman’s Report

One of the matters that has come to light in recent weeks is the way contact and interaction takes place between Councillors and Parishioners This has also thrown up a need for a better understanding of the role of Councillors who are unpaid volunteers freely giving of their time and believe in the democratic process. It also threw up the need for a better understanding of the function and powers of local government at parish level. I am aware that this is an agenda item and will be discussed following my report. However, what has particularly concerned me is the view of some that we as councillors can be rather remote and have insufficient interaction with those we are representing. At present, the usual way of contacting councillors is at formal Council meetings or via the Clerk. Perhaps we may have been under a misperception that parishioners who wanted to talk to us would do in public at the monthly meeting or ask the Clerk to relay their concern. On reflection, there are some issues that people would rather discuss in a less formal arena on a more one to one basis.

We have been asked if our names, telephone numbers, email and domicile addresses could all be in the public arena. Perhaps there are some councillors who would have no objection to this but some, because of the sensitive nature of their professions; must keep a lower profile. Our names are already a matter of public record by the fact that we are the elected representatives of parish level local government. However, I am persuaded that a council managed communication facility, be it by email or telephone number specifically dedicated to allowing parishioners to make contact with a councillor, and could be designed to alleviate these concerns. 

 I have been giving this some thought, and without pre-empting any decisions that could be make under agenda item 8, I wonder if we could explore the possibility of having a rota of councillors who would to offer to meet with Parishioners on a more informal basis if requested. 

This could be by holding a surgery once weekly for a one or two hour period in the Clerk’s office. If such an idea merits consideration, perhaps a trial period of some months to see if it is really needed could be put in place. We are a large village of over 4000 residents and I am sure although some may look upon this idea as a waste of time, others will with favour. The democratic process is a very precious thing and is a partnership between those elected and those who put them there
	

	2017-0155
	Councillors Contact with residents
Councillors individually gave their views on their contact details being put into the public domain. Issues raised related to whether Councillors’ telephone numbers can be divulged. Some have sensitive professions and so it is not in their interest for the public to have access to these. Options mooted included a parish council email address for each councillor and also monthly surgeries. Most were in favour of photographs being published on the Council website.
It was resolved to arrange a meeting between Cllrs Warne, Wilkins and Russell and the Clerk to discuss a possible strategy and to report this to the next Meeting.*

	*Parish Clerk/
Cllrs Warne, Wilkins
/Russell

	2017-0156
	Snowys Premises
It was reported that at some point Snowy’s are close to outgrowing their current premises. Nicola Finch reported that the School has no room to allow for Snowy’s to go on site. It was agreed to set a date of 6th November for Cllr Russell and the Clerk to meet with Snowys committee, Cllr Proctor and a representative from Norfolk CC Early Years department.*
	*Parish Clerk/Cllr Russell

	2017-0157
	Parish Council nomination of a representative onto the Memorial Hall Trustee Committee.

Going forward into the new BMH election to be held on 31st October 2017, Cllr Warns was nominated as the Parish Council representative for the Trustee Committee. This resolution was made in place of the prior nomination ahead of the May AGM which was subsequently declared invalid. The Clerk briefly explained the history of how Cllr Warns came to be refused a place leading up to the AGM on 9th May.
It was resolved for Cllr Warns to be reaffirmed as the Council’s representative going into the Memorial Hall Trustee elections dated 31st October. The Clerk will arrange for a form to be completed. *
	*Parish Clerk

	2017-0158
	Planning

Broads Authority The Broads Plan 2017-2022 –The Chief Planning Adviser read his report 

Applications – Household

BA/2017/0344/NONMAT – 17 Riverside Estate Amendment to design, non material amendment to permission BA/2016/0410/HOUSEH - Supported
20171486 – 20 St Laurence Ave. Single Storey Rear Extension – Supported.

	

	2017-0159
	CDROB

Cllr Wilkins, Chairman of the Committee, gave his report.

The CDROB Committee met on 28th September. The plans are for a full size muga with a formal use. Brooms have still not offered this in their latest revised plans. Mike Savory has been co-opted onto the Committee.  We are continuing to develop our plans so as to be ready when the land becomes available.
	

	2017-0160
	LA Cluster

Cllr Walters gave a brief report on the meeting. The Call for Sites GNDP was explained and Cllr Walters emphasised although there are a lot of sites being put forward in Brundall and Blofield very few will be approved. The question of how formal the cluster meetings should be was raised. Should the Clerks publish Minutes? As it is only notes that are issued the Council felt that this question should be referred back to the Cluster Councils. The Clerk will raise an Agenda item. Brundall will be hosting the next meeting.
	

	2017-0161
	Report from Land Management Committee Chairman (Cllr Bob Price)
Cemetery
The enhancement project to the entrance is on going with liaison between interested parties. Enquiries are out for quotes regarding the Granite Shard centre piece but none received as yet. This is a very interesting project and a suggestion has been put that this could be designed in such a form as to commemorate the Centenary of the end of World War 1. This will be an agenda item for the LM Committee in December.*
Cremer’s Meadow
The Friends of Cremer’s Meadow will be doing clear ups and maintenance in the next few weeks. There will be a meeting to discuss procedures in the next couple of weeks. 

Countryside Park
The gate for security purposes has been installed and the system of entrance for bona fide larger vehicles has worked well since installation. Responsible persons acting as guardians have the code. It is not for general issuance and signs are being prepared to give instructions.

The surfacing of the car park entrance needs to be progressed. We have quotes from Norfolk County Council who have agreed to hold their prices for the time being. It is proposed that the Parish Council authorise NCC to carry out works to the entrance for the Quote 1 sum of £1759.47 and to the turn area for the Quote 2 sum of £3588.41 making a total of £5347.88. 
The item for the Finance item 18 (3) was approved to be moved up so that a vote could be taken during this item.
It was resolved to approve expenditure of £5388.47 to amend the car park surfacing.  It should be noted that no other prices have been received.
The Parish small works person has been informed of the notice board to be upgraded.
The future of the Countryside Park needs to have its own agenda item and to be formally discussed further by the Land Management Committee. *
Church Fen
Unfortunately the scheduled visit to the Fen has not taken place but it will be a scheduled item on the LM Committee in December as any day to day repair can be effected. Further information needs to be ascertained. The Clerk will arrange for all concerned to meet with Lorne Betts for clarification as to his recent quote and possible options.
It was resolved to approve the SLA agreement containing the addition of Church Fen and Staithe Lane (pending solicitor advices) for the CPT to come and do work on.
Bus Shelter seats 
Still awaiting delivery and fixing. 


	*LM Comm
*Parish Clerk


	2017-0162
	Anti social behaviour in Brundall

Cllr Buckley reported on a meeting that took place involving the Church, Parish Council and the Police. It was noted that the police are disappointed that the shelter is locked. All agreed that a good way was to work towards reducing ASB is to involve the young people hanging around these areas. The resume of suggested actions include the below:
1. Hold a Restorative Meeting between Sharon and the young person who entered the Memorial Hall inappropriately. 

2. Offer young people who congregate around the Memorial Hall the opportunity to discuss ways in which inappropriate behaviour can be tackled. This could be an informal, free “café” over 4 weeks.

3. Work with young people to prepare the Youth Shelter to be opened.

4. Involve young people in CDROB and Cremer’s Meadow so that they have a voice in recreational developments e.g. Junior CDROB/ Young Friends of Cremer’s Meadow

5. Re-open the Youth Shelter, possibly with a suitable event. It could, for example, include offering wifi within the shelter as an incentive to retain order within.

6. Consider, and if appropriate, act on other suggestions which may be put forward by the young people. 

7. Further Restorative Circles could be used to aid progress and deal with issues.

It was agreed to exclude item one for the time being. The time scales will be around 4 evenings for 4 weeks. It was noted that the Coop offered to kindly provide the food for these events. A junior CDROB is being considered as is a young Friends of Cremer’s Meadow. Cllr Wilkins supports the above and a restorative approach. Cllr Russell advised residents could be educated more as to how to report incidents. It may also be an option to apply for funding from the Police Commissioner Lorne Greene. Cllr Price added a word of caution saying we have a responsibility to ensure the police authority is kept on board. His feelings are to perhaps consider taking down the shelter given that recently the Clerk had been “duped” by a group of young people who subsequently broke into the Hall. Cllr Buckley urged the Council to try the restorative approach as it is not a great commitment. The programme will continue and be reported back to the Council regularly. The Chairman congratulated all involved. He proposed that the programme commences and to also liaise with the BMH Committee once it is in place. Carried with a majority vote and 1 abstention. The Rector and Police will be informed*
	*Parish Clerk/Cllr Buckley/Cllr Russell

	2017-0163
	Highways

Cucumber Lane verge outside Cemetery

It was reported by the Clerk about a serious road traffic incident whereby a resident on a mobility scooter toppled into the road from the footway and was hit by a car coming into Brundall. She read out a letter from the resident’s grandson. The Highway has been photographed and pictures were also submitted by the grandson. It was resolved for the Clerk to write a letter to Highways and ask them to look at amending the footway to allow mobility scooterists to more easily access into the Cemetery without going into this very busy stretch of Cucumber Lane. It was also requested that Highways consider the access to McDonalds leading up to the roundabout and also look at the positioning of the drop kerb at the top of  Berryfields. This will go into the next Newsletter.*
Virgin Media
Cllr Price proposed contacting VM to look at some reparations to certain areas in Brundall
 It was resolved to arrange for a survey of the whole parish so that it can be reported in one report to VM and so that Highways are aware of the totality of the issues. Cllr Wilkins cautioned that about 1 month ought to be given to allow for the last few works to be completed.*
Network Rail Crossing

The letter explaining the upcoming changes to the crossing at the Yare Station were noted.
	*Parish Clerk

	2017- 0164
	Clerk’s Appraisal.

The Clerks Appraisal had been carried out in September and an action plan is in place.
	

	2017-0165

	Finance
Bills for payment for October 2017 –  £8248.05 including vat and for the Chairman and one other to sign the Schedule.  Approved unanimously.
It was resolved to extend the Meeting beyond 1.5 hours.

Bank reconciliation for the 2nd qtr 2017-18  
It was resolved to approve the reconciliation. The budget vs actual was also presented. Cllr Nurden asked for some clarification on items such as the HMRC budgeted figures compared to the actual and also the total income did not incorporate the precept amount. He asked for the layout to be easier to read next quarter.

Preparation of the Budget Precept 2018-19

It was resolved to appoint Cllrs Wilkins, Warne, Price, Nurden and Russell to prepare a draft budget precept with a 3 year forecast included. *

	Finance group

	2017-0166
	Clerks Correspondence

None
	

	2017-0167

	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council –23rd October 2017 (Main meeting date)
Councillors’ accessibility 

War Memorial at Brundall Cemetery

Budget Precept draft report if prepared


	

	2017-0168
	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

27 November 2017 - 7pm  at the St Laurence Rooms
Meeting closed at 9.35pm
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	Brundall Parish Council
	

	Payments for October  17
	

	Parish clerk costs
	3,421.11

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£526.44

	Church Fen
	

	Annual Fees
	£80.67

	Allotments/C Park
	£1,729.82

	Street Lighting
	£653.21

	Handyman
	£408.00

	S016
	£203.04

	Repairs and Renewals
	£519.13

	Telephone
	£38.80

	Office expense
	£144.87

	Rent
	 £                                    56.07 

	contingencies
	£52.04

	
	 

	Total expenditure
	£7,845.50

	Receipts for October 17
	

	Allotments
	£785.50

	Cemetery
	£350.00

	Precept BDC
	£41,217.00

	Total Income October 17
	£42,352.50
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